
Dear Members of the Committee, 

 

My name is Shawn Barrera-Leaf and I am a current taxpaying resident of Grand Traverse County in a 

small community called Williamsburg. My husband and I raised our two sons here as we felt this was a 

community that represented our values that we held as priority, a good place to start our family roots. 

Never would I have dreamed after raising my family here, part of the United States, “home of the free” 

that I would be corresponding to my State Judiciary committee to express my opposition to HB5679. 

Additionally, never would I imagine that by sharing our family’s story I would be fighting for my son’s 

rights who was born and raised in the state of Michigan in this country were I thought Justice prevailed.  

 

My son’s story begins on August 30, 2017 and continues to this date. My son has been convicted of a 

sex offense and is currently incarcerated as a Federal detainee in a state county jail. Prior to this 

dramatically impactful event, my son was on his way to fulfill his life time dream of becoming a Medical 

Physician as well as a contributing member of society. We thought “life was good”. Unfortunately, as 

with most cases of sexual assault, we learned that my son was also sexually abused numerous times over 

the span of 6 years. My son now carries two labels: Sex Offender, and Sexual Assault Survivor. Now we 

feel “life is not good.” 

 

As a family we vowed to support him through this life changing event and began educating ourselves 

with what he will face once he pays his debt to society. Much to our dismay, we learned about the 

Michigan Sex Registry and SORA. This law is very complex and difficult to understand, along with its 

numerous, onerous, intrusive restrictions. One would think that a person has no rights in a country that 

praises its freedom. The absurdity that my son after paying his debt to society and successfully 

reentering will be placed on a public registry, jeopardizing his safety, his family’s safety and making his 

future less successful by the restraints in place for 25 years. It is punishment and not productive. The 

pretense that it’s used for public safety is very frustrating as this does nothing of the sort. Studies have 

determined that most sexual offenses happen between familiar relationships, and that Stranger Danger 

is not the case. (Case in point, my son’s offenders were “friends”) To further the disappointment, the 

Registry does not allow most to graduate off. It’s relaying the message, “too bad, the one mistake you 

made will define you for the rest of your life”. How is that rehabilitative?  

 

There are better solutions than the public government registry. The public registry should be abolished 

made private, and provide a means to graduate off. The millions maybe even billions of dollars wasted 

on enforcing the registry could be better spent on prevention, education, and mental health issues. Any 

increase, or expansion, of the punitive SORA will be very damaging to thousands of justice impacted 

people and families like ours while providing no benefit to the community. My family and I strongly 

discourage any increased empowerment to the registry, and encourage all involved in this decision 

making process to consider whether the registry ought to exist at all. I leave you with this question, 

“How would you feel if your loved one faced this on a daily basis?” 

 

Members of the House Judiciary Committee thank you for your time and I pray you will take my written 

testimony into consideration in opposition of HB5679. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Shawn Barrera-Leaf / -231-499-5027 


